 NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

November 3, 2009 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112

ATTENDANCE: Deborah Hill, Kathryn Mudgett, Christopher Mickle, David Osborne, Burton Bryan and Gregg McBride.

AGENDA ACCEPTANCE:

Additions: Abigail Hardy added discussion on cemetery and a discussion on DiRubbo, 51 Hoop Pole Lane. Christopher Mickle added a discussion on Jacob’s Farm Estates.

Motion: Burton Bryan moved to accept the amended agenda.

Second: Christopher Mickle 

In Favor: All


Opposed: None

SCHEDULED DISCUSSIONS

8:30PM  
Paul Foulsham (Hwy. Supt.) – Update on Town Projects

Discussion not held. Mr. Foulsham was not present. 

9:00 PM
Roger Hughes - Jacob’s Estates
Discussion: Postponed to next meeting on 11/17/09.

9:30 PM
Jerry Griffith / 18 Douglas Avenue 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that Bob Leavitt who was working for Mr. and Mrs. Griffith had come in to ask for a sign-off for the property. Her understanding of the plan was to remodel the house, where it is, without rebuilding a foundation. Abigail Hardy said that a new permit would have to be issued for the new septic since it would be digging up the road. 

Mr. Griffith said that he’s been speaking with different contractors to discuss how he can repair the structure. He said that during the summer the Commission had approved a NOI and OOC. He lived in the house during the summer and decided to keep the place as it is. The house is in poor shape. The contractors he spoke with had told him the internal work could be done by hand. The roof needs to be repaired and pitched and the siding needs to be addressed. There will be no heavy equipment there. 

The contractor assured him that nothing would need to be stored on the buffer zone and wetlands. He had Mr. Tomasi look at the trees. There is a beech tree, which was dying, that needs to be taken down. The new septic was approved by the Board of Health and this will be addressed at a later date. Gregg McBride stated that when the applicant was before the Commission, he stated that he wanted to do additional work and it is now not the case. He added that the applicant has every right to repair an existing structure. Mr. Griffith said that a dumpster would have to be placed on the other end of the property and materials to be removed could be transported by the trucks to the dumpster.  

Abigail Hardy said that previously, she was getting mixed messages from Mr. Leavitt, his original contractor, and this prompted her to request the hearing. 

PUBLIC HEARING

83/85 Stetson Shrine Lane / SE52- 933 / Relocation of Samuel Stetson House                                  NOI (cont.) 

Applicant: Judith-Ann Grecco / Representative: William Dyer, W.L.D. Dyer Excavating 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy spoke with Natural Heritage today and it was too late for the hearing. A request for continuation was sent to the Commission. 

Motion: Deborah Hill motioned to continue this hearing until 11/17/09 meeting.

Second: Christopher Mickle 

In Favor: All


Opposed:  None

Pleasant Street, Lot 1 (Bl. 65, Lot 13) / SE52-932 / Resource Area Delineation                         ANRAD (cont.)  

Applicant: Doris & Enid Wilson / Representative: Joyce Hastings, GLM Engineering Consultants Discussion: Paul Truax, GLM Engineering Consultants, is representing the Wilson sisters. They showed the ditch and buffer zone on the new plan. They also added the 10’ contours to show the sloping of the lot. Abigail Hardy said that Russ Waldron wrote to the Commission stating that everything presented is accurate. Paul Truax said that the Wilson sisters have owned the property for 40-50 years and will not be doing any development. They just want to release the property from the trust.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved the close the hearing.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett 

In Favor: All


Opposed: None

Grove Street (Bl. 39, Lot 3 & Bl. 39, Lot 52) / SE52- 934 / Construction of SFH w/ shared drive. NOI (cont.)

Applicant: James & Eileen Kelly / Representative: Steve Ivas, Ivas Environmental 
Discussion: Adam Brodsky, attorney for the Kelly’s, Ralph Cole and Barbara Thisel. 

Adam Brodsky said that the Commission wanted them to stake the driveway. It has now been staked.  The second item was that Steve Ivas was to go out and relocate the proposed mitigation area. The third item was that Barbara Thisel was going to change the grading to tidy up the circular drive and shift the house back slightly, which would make the swale larger to get away from the vernal pool. Steve Ivas said this would allow the forest to remain in the area with less clearing. Barbara Thisel shifted the access drive slightly. She also moved the septic system as far outside the 100’ buffer as possible. Steve Ivas presented a mitigation of the area without large trees in the area and close to the work to be done. Adam Brodsky asked the Commission’s input before putting it in the plan. 

Gregg McBride said that he is troubled with the approach to the shared driveway that would be permitted under the Town’s Common Driveway Bylaw. He asked if they know whether it will be approved?   Mr. Brodsky said that all they require is a building permit and they have consulted extensively with the Building Inspector. Gregg McBride said that if this were not permitted under the bylaw, they would have gone to great effort and would have asked the Commission to permit an extensive driveway infrastructure for something that the Planning Board may not permit. Gregg said that he, as a member of the Conservation Commission, would not permit such an extensive driveway approach. He feels that it seems like a lot to be factored in to an oddly configured lot with sensitive resource areas. He questions how they can get the second house in there. Adam Brodsky said that they want to build a house on lot 6A and what they do with the other lot 6B is not in question at this time. Gregg McBride said that it is an issue before the Commission if it has a material affect on what they are asking the Commission to permit. He feels that the Commission should get an opinion from the other entities in Town because he would not be in favor of the project if, in fact, they couldn’t get another house in there.

Abigail Hardy said that if what they want to do is construct the house and driveway, before they even permit the other house, is putting a burden on the applicant to get a permit for something that they don’t even want and they are not ready to build. The problem is that they’ve been permitting a 16’ driveway with extra areas for snow storage and turnout that were not necessary. This would totally change the options for the project. Abigail Hardy said that it would be in everyone’s best interest to know if the second house could be built. Gregg McBride said that he’d like to get an indication from the Building Inspector that this is, in fact, the case.

Abigail Hardy also said that she had discussed the circular driveway with the Fire Chief and was told that it was not necessary for fire access and not a safety issue. She said that a new plan should also consider mitigation for the wetland and everything in the 50’ buffer zone. The mitigation is currently just in the wetland area.  She said that another thing to be considered is the water flow that comes off the street. She suggested that perhaps something could be done off the street, i.e. rain garden. Steve Ivas said that it is an extremely steep slope and the planting wouldn’t make much sense. 

Abigail Hardy said that the negative impact would be contamination coming off the road. Steve Ivas said that there are patterns coming off the highway and that would need to be discussed with the town.

Gregg McBride said that they have been very cooperative to minimize the impact of the house to the property and the vernal pool. Deborah Hill said that we are just getting the new plan tonight and asked if this could be continued so that all the new information could be reviewed and discussed with other parties.

Audience comment:

Kristen Morris – 738 Grove Street – the question is with the soil that is being brought in. Will the driveway be raised and how much higher will it be than the existing grade. She has a flooded basement now and is concerned. Barbara Thisel said that they would not be changing any of the hydrology and added that there is a swale designed to capture the water from the raise in elevation. Abigail Hardy asked where the snow storage would be. Ms. Thisel said that it would be pushed to all edges and not in one spot. She said that there is 2’ of gravel on either side of the driveway. Adam Brodsky repeated what needed to be addressed: locate the replication area and provide more detail with plantings, address the problems with being so close to the 50’ buffer zone and present some kind of monument on the backside of the house.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to continue the hearing until 11/17/09.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett 

In Favor: All


Opposed: None

62 Norwell Avenue / SE52- 935 / Addition, Patio & Lawn Conversion                                       NOI

Applicant: Maura & Jonathan Howe / Representative: Steve Ivas, Ivas Environmental   

Discussion: Steve Ivas, Ivas Environmental, presented the plan to the Commission. He stated that there is an intermittent stream flowing west to east to Black Pond Brook. There is a BVW line with a wetland area behind it. The property has an existing single family home. There is an addition of three new patios (which are now lawn) and a new garage addition with the existing garage space changed to living area. There will be a new crushed stone driveway (changed from the asphalt driveway). Deborah Hill said that a barrier at the wetland line was requested at the last hearing. This was mitigation for allowing the building of the addition. Steve Ivas said that they would be happy to provide mitigation in the 50’ buffer zone to compensate for the 32 sq. ft. that they are going into the buffer zone. Mr. Howe said that there is a porch that the insurance company has concern with, since it’s up on cinder blocks, and the new plan shows a stable porch structure. Abigail Hardy has not had a good look at the site but said that the wetland line, which she was concerned with, looked correct. Gregg McBride said that the lawn has a landscaped fringe at the wetland. Steve Ivas said that it is horticultural and not a natural barrier. Gregg McBride said that a chain link fence is not allowed in wetlands since it blocks wildlife. Steve Ivas said that this is mostly an herbaceous wetland. He also said that they would be willing to do some mitigation in the buffer zone, as well as some wetland compensation, in exchange for the 32 sq. ft.  There are now some elderberry and inkberry planted in the area. Deborah Hill said to condition the project to have the mitigation done before a decision is made.

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to close the hearing.

Second: Deborah Hill 



In Favor: All


Opposed: None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES

DISCUSSIONS
Commission updates on work with other Boards/Committees

Abigail Hardy stated that the request for the Certificate of Compliance on Chittenden Lane has come in and will be discussed in the next meeting. The Chittenden Lane project is done.

CPC project ideas for funding requests

Discussion: Abigail Hardy stated that funds would be needed for the following:

1) Printing maps and brochures showing open space and walking/biking trails. This would be an extension of the GIS, which we will soon have. 

2) Funding for Conservation Funds (standard annual $100,000).

3) Updating Open Space Plan.

4) Creating boardwalk areas in wetlands and on Conservation Trails (i.e. Coffey Hill, Judges Hill, Stetson Meadows).

CPC Committee 
Gregg McBride wanted to discuss a lot of land on MayElm, which has a Main Street address. An ANRAD was done and the line was approved. It’s a 17-acre property with about 4-acres in the corner that can be developed. The owners originally wanted to put a subdivision there and now do not want that. They want to donate the land to the Town. The catch is that they want the Town to value it at the price that they paid for it. They went to the CPC first and were told that the donation was wonderful, but they didn’t need to speak with the CPC. Gregg McBride said that he would discuss it with the Conservation Commission. The Commission could tell them that there is interest and that they would have to discuss it with the Town. Their attorney is Roger Hughes. Mr. Hughes suggested to Gregg McBride that maybe this is land that could be used for mitigation for Stetson Meadows and asked if this is something within his area. Gregg McBride answered that he had no idea. Gregg McBride said that this may be something worth buying and making up the difference between the accessed value and what they are trying to realize from it. 

Abigail Hardy asked if the lot was mapped since she’s working with the Cemetery Committee to find land.  Gregg McBride said that most of the lot is wetland but there is an area of upland. He said it was part of Stony Brook. 

Pathways Committee

Abigail Hardy said that the RFP was sent out for the design of the bike path and there was a meeting yesterday. About 10 firms showed up and they are expecting applications in the next week or two. They will be filing an ANRAD with the Conservation Commission. 

Stetson Ford House

Christopher Mickle said that the Stetson Ford House Committee had a walk through the other day with some contractors. Abigail Hardy said that Wendy Bawabe had told her that work was starting soon. 

Additional item:

Abigail Hardy asked about a small piece of land that the Commission had voted to accept. She is trying to follow up on this and wants to know what the next step will be. Gregg McBride said that they’d need to have some type of document or deed so that they could convey it to the Town. Once they get this, if it needs a title search or a deed, the Conservation Fund is used to pay for this. This then gets prepared by Town Counsel and discussed with the Selectmen.

Cemetery Committee

Discussion: Christopher Mickle said that the Cemetery Committee has been meeting and they’ve spoken with Brian Madden. Gregg McBride said that Brian created a plan from each of the lots that he felt would be useful. Some were actually chosen that were not inside the polygon, but were nearby. Abigail Hardy said that if she can get some of the data from Natural Heritage, she can then give it to Brian and they will have all the information needed. Gregg McBride said that he prefers Abigail Hardy and Brian Madden then make a recommendation to the Conservation Commission. Abigail Hardy said that she would like to put together some scenarios and present them at a future meeting, possibly the first meeting in December. 

Stetson Meadows - Removal of wood 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that Fred St. Ours Jr. wants to go and remove some of the dead trees for use of their wood.  Abigail Hardy will tell him to deal with the Cemetery Committee since it’s their land. 

Budget Process FY 2011 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that the memo was received from the Advisory Board which stated that they want the Commission to provide, and be prepared to discuss, the following: 

1) For FY08 and FY09: Appropriations and Actuals.

2) For FY10: Appropriations

3) For FY11: Level Service and Level Funded budget request.

4) Potential Capital Budget requests including cost benefit analyses.

5) Other potential non-Article 2 appropriation request.

They want to have the information by 11/18/09 and will be asking for department meetings. Gregg McBride said that the Commission has level service and that level funding can only be achieved by cutting expenses. He also said that the Wetland Fund needed to be protected, since it provides a portion of Abigail Hardy’s salary. David Osborne needs to request the use of $10,000 for the fiscal year. Christopher Mickle asked if we are keeping track of what’s going into the Bylaw fees and the Wetland’s Protection Act fund. Abigail Hardy said that it’s done annually when she does the budget numbers. 

Addition of discussion on new Fee Structure:

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that a $2 per linear foot of wetland lines had been added to the fee structure on RDA’s and NOI’s. In practice, she considers this excessive, except for large projects. She asked if the Commission could vote to have this not apply to single-family homes and only have it apply to all commercial and large development projects.

Motion:  Christopher Mickle moved to exempt all existing structures on the filing fees.

Second: Gregg McBride


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

New Commission Policies

Discussion: Christopher Mickle thinks that the Certificate of Compliance fee is a good idea. Abigail Hardy said that the only file she has on this is from 1978 with no notes.

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to adopt an expedited process for Certificate of Compliance projects in excess of 20 years old.

Second: Christopher Mickle


In Favor: All


Opposed: None

White Barn Lane-upcoming appeal onsite meeting

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that an on-site meeting is coming up on 11/12/09. Abigail Hardy said that in the RDA, she referenced a number of items (i.e. minutes, old files, enforcement orders, violation notices). She needs to send out a copy of this file to DEP representative, Mark Bartow, this week. 

51 White Barn Lane - DiRubbo

Abigail Hardy said that the draft of Peter Fletcher’s 51 Hoop Pole Lane comments were very informative. She said that she would get his report with the pictures and then decide what will be done.

 Deborah Hill said that we’d need to get the file report and review it. She also felt that Town Counsel should review the file. Once the report is received, a discussion of the two different lines (aerial photo, careful measuring) is needed.

FYI

Abigail Hardy said that the discussion on the appointment of a new Commission member is tomorrow night. She will let everyone know how the agenda reads tomorrow when posted. 

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS

1. Bills: $425 for Consultant Review (Russ Waldron) WB Mason, $47.33 for Abigail Hardy for travel and other expenses.

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to pay the bills.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett
In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

      2.   Minutes: 6/16/09 & 7/7/09 & 10/6/09 (WBL hearing only)

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to accept minutes.

Second:  Burton Bryan 
In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

ADJOURNMENT:  9:52 PM

Motion:  Kathryn Mudgett 

Second:  Deborah Hill 
In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on May 18, 2010.

_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman
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